Grounded

A SENATOR'S LESSONS ON WINNING BACK RURAL AMERICA



WITH AARON MURPHY

GROUNDED. Copyright © 2020 by Jon Tester. All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America. No part of this book may be used or reproduced in any manner whatsoever without written permission except in the case of brief quotations embodied in critical articles and reviews. For information, address HarperCollins Publishers, 195 Broadway, New York, NY 10007.

HarperCollins books may be purchased for educational, business, or sales promotional use. For information, please email the Special Markets Department at SPsales@harpercollins.com.

Ecco® and HarperCollins® are trademarks of HarperCollins Publishers.

FIRST EDITION

Designed by Paula Russell Szafranski

Frontispiece and all insert images are courtesy of the author unless otherwise noted.

Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data has been applied for.

ISBN 978-0-06-297748-9

20 21 22 23 24 LSC 10 9 8 7 6 5 4 3 2 1

Notes

Chapter 1: Grit, Glue, and a Meat Grinder

- "Tester Sends 8th Bill to Trump for Signature," press release, Senator Jon Tester,
 October 26, 2017, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=5604;
 "13 Bills," YouTube video, posted by "Jon Tester," March 12, 2018, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=sbE7W-tcwkQ.
- 2. Joseph Kinsey Howard, *Montana: High, Wide and Handsome* (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1943), 167–77.
- 3. Howard, Montana: High, Wide and Handsome.
- Robert W. Miller and Frank W. McKay, "Decline in US Childhood Cancer Mortality: 1950 through 1980," *Journal of the American Medical Association* 251, no 12 (March 23–30, 1984): 1567–70, https://doi.org/10.1001/jama .1984.03340360033025.
- 5. Population figures for Big Sandy are taken from the US Census Bureau, https://data.census.gov/cedsci/profile?g=1600000US3006250&q=Big %20Sandy%20town,%20Montana.
- 6. "Montanans for Tester Places Full Page Advertisement on Jon's 16 Bills Signed by President," press release, Montanans for Tester, July 5, 2018, https://www.jontester.com/news/press-releases/2018/montanans-for-tester-places-full-page-advertisement-on-jons-16-bills-signed-by-president/.
- 7. "President Trump Remarks at Rally in Great Falls, Montana," C-SPAN, July 5, 2018, https://www.c-span.org/video/?447876-1/president-trump-delivers -remarks-rally-great-falls-montana.
- 8. Jimmy Kimmel Twitter (@jimmykimmel), December 1, 2017, 5:13 p.m., https://twitter.com/jimmykimmel/status/936750077036478464.
- 9. John Bowden, "Red-State Dem: GOP Tax Bill 'One of Shittiest Bills' Ever," *The Hill*, December 20, 2017, https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/365895-red-state-dem-gop-tax-bill-one-of-the-shittiest-bills-ever.

"Tax Cut and Spending Bill Could Cost \$5.5 Trillion Through 2029," Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, February 27, 2019, https://www.crfb.org/blogs/tax-cut-and-spending-bill-could-cost-55-trillion-through-2029.

Chapter 2: Pickin' Rock

- "Demo Political Rally Attracts 400 in Butte," Montana Standard, November 3, 1968.
- 2. Associated Press, "Push Talks, Mike Urges," *Montana Standard*, November 3, 1968.
- 3. John A. Farrell, "Nixon's Vietnam Treachery," *New York Times*, December 31, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/31/opinion/sunday/nixons-vietnam-treachery.html.
- 4. "Mansfield, Michael Joseph (Mike) (1903–2001)," Biographical Directory of the US Congress, accessed March 25, 2020, http://bioguide.congress.gov/scripts/biodisplay.pl?index=m000113.
- 5. An image of Mansfield's grave is available at https://images.findagrave.com/photos/2004/365/6001543_110450754982.jpg.
- 6. "Maureen Mansfield Dies at 95," *Washington Post*, September 22, 2000, https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/2000/09/22/maureen-mansfield-dies-at-95/b5ebe3f0-9d7b-4b40-bf1e-a6b573cf95dc/.
- 7. Joe Biden, "Mansfield-Metcalf Address," Helena, Montana, March 10, 2018, via NBC Montana, https://www.facebook.com/watch/live/?v=1853707454640643.
- 8. Joe Biden, *Promises to Keep: On Life and Politics* (New York: Random House, 2007).
- 9. Biden, "Mansfield-Metcalf Address."
- 10. *Congressional Record*, January 10, 2019, S122, https://www.congress.gov/116/crec/2019/01/10/CREC-2019-01-10.pdf
- 11. "National Border Patrol Council Announces Endorsement for Tester," KTVQ, August 31, 2018, https://ktvq.com/news/montana-news/2018/08/31/national -border-patrol-council-announces-endorsement-for-senator-tester/.
- 12. "Tester Demands Vote to Reopen the Government," YouTube video, posted by "Senator Jon Tester," January 10, 2019. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=QYj-3FZ7HgI.
- 13. Holly K. Michels, "Former VP Joe Biden Energizes Democrats at Sold-Out Event in Helena," *Billings Gazette*, March 10, 2018, https://billingsgazette.com/news/state-and-regional/govt-and-politics/article_16adc8d2-7bb3-5272-bf1a-9ef0a7acd005.html.

Chapter 3: 24 Notes

- 1. Tom Lutey, "Montana Tribal Leaders: Trump's Offensive Remarks Worthy of Objection by Tester," *Billings Gazette*, February 19, 2017, https://billingsgazette.com/news/montana-tribal-leaders-trump-s-offensive-remarks-worthy-of-objection/article_e033128a-ee00-5aa0-8e97-1af6a33401e8.html.
- 2. "About VHA," Department of Veterans Affairs, Veterans Health Administration, July 14, 2019, https://www.va.gov/health/aboutvha.asp.

- 3. Rob Chaney, "Tester Meets Trump, Seeks Relief from VA Hiring Freeze," *Missoulian*, February 9, 2017, https://missoulian.com/news/local/tester-meets-trump-seeks-relief-from-va-hiring-freeze/article_d9f2abe4-a2f8-5c9b-aa98-b7d71b30d9bf.html.
- 4. "VA Releases National Suicide Data Report," press release, Department of Veterans Affairs, Office of Public and Intergovernmental Affairs, June 18, 2018, https://www.va.gov/opa/pressrel/pressrelease.cfm?id=4074.
- 5. Alan K. Simpson, *Right in the Old Gazoo: A Lifetime of Scrapping with the Press* (New York: William Morrow, 1997), 259.
- 6. Jon Tester, "2018 Election Victory Speech," November 7, 2018, Great Falls, MT, https://www.c-span.org/video/?454233-1/senator-jon-tester-delivers -victory-remarks.
- 7. "Montana Veteran Demographics," Veterans Health Administration, January 6, 2017, https://leg.mt.gov/content/Committees/Interim/2017-2018/State -Administration-and-Veterans-Affairs/Meetings/Sept-2017/Montana %20Veteran%20Demographics%20(as%20of%20Jan.%206%202017).pdf.
- 8. "Profile of Veterans: 2017," US Department of Veterans Affairs, March, 2017, p. 23, https://www.va.gov/vetdata/docs/SpecialReports/Profile_of_Veterans _2017.pdf
- 9. "Tester Taps Vets for Feedback," *Ravalli Republic*, January 29, 2007.
- 10. "Tester: An 'Historic Day' for Disabled Veterans," press release, Senator Jon Tester, January 31, 2008, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=1134.
- 11. "Tester Bill Brings Relief for Vets," *Helena Independent-Record*, April 24, 2010.
- 12. Tom Lutey, "Tester, VA Chief Hear from Veterans," *Billings Gazette*, February 20, 2008, https://billingsgazette.com/news/local/tester-va-chief-hear-from-veterans/article_7d9d9ebd-ca29-5ce1-83fa-8d53ab2dea9c.html.
- 13. Becky Shay, "Cramped VA Clinic Welcomes News of More Space," *Billings Gazette*, January 23, 2008, https://billingsgazette.com/news/local/cramped-va-clinic-welcomes-news-of-more-space/article_794c5582-57cb-5b58-a65b-222ea0154e82.html.
- "Opinion: VA Building Up Billings Veteran Care," Billings Gazette, November 14, 2008.
- 15. Cindy Uken, "Ground Broken for Expansion of Billings VA Clinic," *Billings Gazette*, October 19, 2012, https://billingsgazette.com/news/local/ground -broken-for-expansion-of-billings-va-clinic/article_6d6d666d-9c1f-5406-87e5 -b2cfca2554cc.html.
- 16. "Tester Stands Up to Help Military Sexual Assault Survivors Get Benefits They Need," press release, Senator Jon Tester, March 26, 2015, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=3857.
- 17. "Joseph Medicine Crow," *The War*, PBS, 2007, https://www.pbs.org/video/war-joseph-medicine-crow/.
- Becky Shay, "Crow Veteran Nominated for Medal of Freedom," Billings Gazette, March 18, 2008, https://billingsgazette.com/news/local/crow -veteran-nominated-for-medal-of-freedom/article_0202f212-048d-5192 -8131-cc80b023cebf.html.

- 19. "Presidential Medal of Freedom Recipients," White House Archives, July 30, 2009, https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/blog/2009/07/30/presidential -medal-freedom-recipients.
- 20. Derek Brouwer, "Medicine Crow Speaks at Groundbreaking for New Middle School," *Billings Gazette*, March 18, 2015, https://billingsgazette.com/news/local/education/medicine-crow-speaks-at-groundbreaking-for-new-middle-school/article_2b3d93e0-56d2-552b-a342-5bcb160ce590.html.
- Norman K. Risjord, Giants in Their Time: Representative Americans from the Jazz Age to the Cold War (Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield, 2006), p.180.
- 22. "Medal of Honor Citation for Daniel K. Inouye," US Army Center of Military History, June 21, 2000, https://history.army.mil/html/moh/ap-moh_citations.html#Inouye.
- "WATCH VIDEO: Sen. Inouye Punchbowl Memorial Pt. 6," YouTube video, posted by "KHON2 News," December 23, 2012, https://youtu.be /vWXjzucjCXo?t=171.
- 24. "Tester: Politics Trumping Veterans in Washington," press release, Senator Jon Tester, July 24, 2014, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=3545.
- 25. HR 3230, 113th Congress, Veterans Choice, Access and Accountability Act, https://www.congress.gov/bill/113th-congress/house-bill/3230.
- David J. Shulkin, "Privatizing the V.A. Will Hurt Veterans," New York Times, March 28, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/28/opinion/shulkin -veterans-affairs-privatization.html.
- 27. "Legislative Presentation of Multiple VSOs," US Senate Veterans' Affairs Committee, March 14, 2018, https://www.veterans.senate.gov/hearings/legislative-presentation-of-multiple-vsos-03142018.
- 28. US Senate Roll Call Vote No. 64, February 13, 2017, https://www.senate.gov/legislative/LIS/roll_call_lists/roll_call_vote_cfm.cfm?congress=115&session=1&vote=00064.
- Donald J. Trump, Twitter (@realDonaldTrump), March 28, 2018, 2:31 p.m., https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/status/979108653377703936; Donald J. Trump, Twitter (@realDonaldTrump), March 28, 2018, 2:31 p.m., https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/status/979108846408003584.
- 30. Andrew Restuccia, "Did Shulkin Get Fired or Resign? This Is Why It Matters," *Politico*, March 31, 2018. https://www.politico.com/story/2018/03/31/did-shulkin-get-fired-or-resign-veterans-492877; "Former VA Secretary: Trump did not set me up for failure," YouTube video, posted by "CNN," April 1, 2018, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=fYujioePqm4.
- 31. US Department of Veterans Affairs, Office of Inspector General, February 14, 2018, https://www.va.gov/oig/publications/report-summary.asp?id=4034.
- 32. Brandon Carter and Rebecca Kheel, "Shulkin Says He Has Reimbursed Government for Wife's Travel Expenses," *The Hill*, February 14, 2018, https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/373895-shulkin-reimburses-government-for-wifes-travel-expenses.
- 33. Arthur Allen, "VA Audit: Aide Expensed Shulkin's Wife's European Travel Under False Pretense," *Politico*, February 14, 2018, https://www.politico.com/story/2018/02/14/david-shulkin-europe-travel-347064.
- 34. Shulkin, "Privatizing the V.A."

Chapter 4: Falling Down, Marrying Up, Taking Over

- 1. Obituary, Jim C. Barsotti, 1940–2017, website of Holland and Bonine Funeral Home, accessed April 10, 2020, https://www.hollandbonine.com/obituary/james-jim-barsotti.
- Associated Press, "Assembly to Receive 'New Blood' Infusion," Missoulian,
 May 17, 1974.; Associated Press, "James Elected President of Senate Pro Tem,"
 Great Falls Tribune, January 7, 1963.
- 3. "Art in the House of Representatives," Montana Historical Society, accessed April 10, 2020, https://mhs.mt.gov/education/Capitol/Art/House-of-Representatives.
- 4. "Majority and Minority Party Numbers: 1889–Present," Montana State Legislature, accessed April 10, 2020, https://www.leg.mt.gov/civic-education/facts/party-control/.
- 5. "Tester Named for Music Scholarship," *Big Sandy Mountaineer*, May 16, 1974, http://mou.stparchive.com/page_image.php?paper=MOU&year=1974 &month=5&day=16&page=2&mode=F&base=MOU05161974P02&title =The%2520Mountaineer.

Chapter 5: A Slow-Burning Fuse

- Opening Statement of Chairman Lisa Murkowski, Senate Interior Appropriations Subcommittee Hearing, July 12, 2017, https://www.appropriations.senate.gov/hearings/review-of-the-fy2018-budget-request-for-the-indian-health-service.
- 2. Opening Statement of Ranking Member Tom Udall, Senate Interior Appropriations Subcommittee Hearing, July 12, 2017, https://www.appropriations.senate.gov/hearings/review-of-the-fy2018-budget-request-for-the-indian-health-service.
- 3. Senate Interior Appropriations Subcommittee Hearing, July 12, 2017, https://www.appropriations.senate.gov/hearings/review-of-the-fy2018-budget-request-for-the-indian-health-service.
- 4. "Spicer rips media's Trump coverage (Full remarks)," YouTube video, posted by "CNN," January 21, 2017, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Z3c8Fh8Fd GI&feature=voutu.be&t=151.
- 5. "Democratic Sen. Jon Tester on Health Care," *Weekend Edition Saturday*, NPR, July 15, 2017. https://www.npr.org/2017/07/15/537381196/democratic-sen-jon-tester-on-health-care.
- 6. "Farming Methods Justified, Controversial Greytak Says," *Great Falls Tribune*, June 9, 1983.
- "About Montana's Conservation Districts," Montana Association of Conservation Districts, https://macdnet.org/about-us/district-info/.
- 8. US Congressional Record, December 21, 2009, S13652, https://www.congress.gov/crec/2009/12/21/CREC-2009-12-21-senate.pdf.
- 9. "Charles Edward Danreuther," *Great Falls Tribune*, November 18, 2012, https://www.legacy.com/obituaries/GreatFallsTribune/obituary.aspx?page = lifestory&pid=161111651.
- "Democrats Were the Clear Winners in County, State," Great Falls Tribune, November 8, 1990.

11. "Valley Attorney, Blaine Sheriff Tossed Out," *Great Falls Tribune*, June 6, 1990.

Chapter 6: Preservers of the Past

- 1. "Dress Code for Students Relaxed," Billings Gazette, November 15, 1986.
- 2. "At Large: Will Big Sandy Schools Save Code of the Dressed?," *Billings Gazette*, March 9, 1986.
- 3. Associated Press, "ACLU to Challenge School Dress Code," *Montana Standard*, March 8, 1986.
- 4. "Big Sandy Settles Dress-Code Spat; Rules Loosened," *Great Falls Tribune*, November 15, 1986.
- Associated Press, "Big Sandy Dress Code on Hold," Great Falls Tribune, March 15, 1986.
- 6. "Clothing Code Gets Revisions," Billings Gazette, March 21, 1986.
- 7. Mark Suagee, phone interview with Aaron Murphy, April 30, 2019.
- 8. "School's Dress-Code to Be Studied," Great Falls Tribune, March 21, 1986.
- "Clawson At Large: Will Big Sandy Schools Save Code of the Dressed?," Billings Gazette, March 9, 1986.
- "Clawson At Large: Preservers of the Past Receive Up-to-Date Advice," Billings Gazette, March 13, 1986.
- 11. "Roger Wayne Clawson," *Billings Gazette*, October 10, 2015, https://billingsgazette.com/lifestyles/announcements/obituaries/roger-wayne-clawson/article_75252038-17bb-5039-b3de-2217cd980d32.html.
- 12. "Big Sandy Settles Dress-Code Spat; Rules Loosened," *Great Falls Tribune*, November 15, 1986.
- Associated Press, "Big Sandy Students Defeat Dress Code with ACLU Help," Missoulian, November 15, 1986.
- 14. "Dress Code for Students Relaxed," Billings Gazette, November 15, 1986.
- "Clawson At Large: Rebels need more than cause," Billings Gazette, November 18, 1986.
- 16. Website of Treasure Lodge #95, Big Sandy, MT, updated August 16, 2019, http://www.montanafreemasons.org/CMRussell/OffTreasure.htm.
- 17. "Class C: The Only Game in Town," YouTube video, posted by "MontanaPBS," March 5, 2008, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=3FaULNDPFzU&feature =youtu.be&t=4341.
- 18. Melody Wall, "Tester Is the Appropriate Choice," *Great Falls Tribune*, October 6, 2012.
- 19. "Big Sandy Teens Die in Accident," Great Falls Tribune, April 20, 2000.
- "Teens Who Died in Wreck Were from Havre, Big Sandy," Great Falls Tribune, April 21, 2000.
- 21. "The Simple Truth about the Gender Pay Gap," AAUW, Fall 2018, https://www.aauw.org/app/uploads/2020/02/AAUW-2018-SimpleTruth-nsa.pdf.
- 22. "The Simple Truth about the Gender Pay Gap: Fall 2019 Update," AAUW, Fall 2019, https://www.aauw.org/app/uploads/2020/02/Simple-Truth-Update -2019_v2-002.pdf.

- 23. "Household Food Security in the United States," US Department of Agriculture, September 2018, https://www.ers.usda.gov/webdocs/publications/90023/err-256.pdf?v=0.
- 24. "Cobell Nominated for Award," Great Falls Tribune, May 5, 2016.
- 25. "2016 Presidential Medal of Freedom Recipients: Elouise Cobell," White House Archives, November 22, 2016, https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/campaign/medal-of-freedom.
- 26. "Elouise Cobell awarded the Presidential Medal of Freedom," YouTube video, posted by "KRTV NEWS," November 22, 2016, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Ny1qOoDSXKI.
- 27. "Forest Jobs and Recreation Act," website of Senator Jon Tester, accessed April 10, 2020, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=issue&id=70.
- 28. Jennifer McKee, "Tester Unveils Forest Plan," *Missoulian*, July 18, 2009, https://missoulian.com/news/local/tester-unveils-forest-plan/article_e38d2be5-14be-5bbd-9f51-271dea707080.html.

Chapter 7: A Peterbilt and a Prius

- Associated Press, "Big Sandy farmer serves in Senate," Montana Standard, February 8, 1999.
- 2. Jim Robbins, "Tiny Invader, Deadly to Fish, Shuts Down a River in Montana," *New York Times*, August 23, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/08/24/us/tiny-parasite-invader-deadly-to-fish-shuts-down-yellowstone-river-in-montana.html.
- 3. Karl Puckett, "2017 Fire Season No. 1; Produced Largest Fire in State's History," *Great Falls Tribune*, February 8, 2018, https://www.greatfallstribune.com/story/news/2018/02/08/2017-fire-season-no-1-produced-largest-fire-states-history/319952002/.
- 4. "2017 Wildfire Season," Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation, 2017, http://dnrc.mt.gov/divisions/forestry/docs/fire-and-aviation/publications/SeasonReview_2017.pdf.
- 5. "2017 Census of Agriculture Highlights: Farms & Farmland,"
 USDA National Agricultural Statistics Service, August 2019, https://www
 .nass.usda.gov/Publications/Highlights/2019/2017Census_Farms
 Farmland.pdf.
- 6. "Tester to Introduce 'Common Sense' Amendments to Food Safety Bill," press release, Senator Jon Tester, April 14, 2010, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=1106.
- 7. US Congress, Public Law 111-353, FDA Food Safety Modernization Act, January 4, 2011, https://www.congress.gov/111/plaws/publ353/PLAW -111publ353.pdf
- 8. "Tester: Small Farms Won with Food Safety Exemption," *Food Safety News*, May 5, 2011, https://www.foodsafetynews.com/2011/05/tester-tours-fsma-victory-at-sustainable-food-conference/.
- 9. Lyndsey Layton, "Senate Advances Bill to Overhaul Food Safety," *Washington Post*, November 18, 2010. http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2010/11/17/AR2010111706101.html.

- 10. "Food Safety Key for All Farms," editorial, *Capital Press*, December 2, 2010, https://www.capitalpress.com/opinion/food-safety-key-for-all-farms/article_7eeeb470-6d8a-58ce-92e6-034a6108a85d.html.
- 11. "Letter to Senate Leaders," United Fresh Produce Association et al., November 18, 2019, https://www.agri-pulse.com/ext/resources/pdfs/u/n/i/t/y/United _Fresh_Food_Safety.pdf.
- 12. "United Fresh and Industry Allies Oppose Tester Amendment to Food Safety Legislation," *Inside United Fresh* (newsletter), November 23, 2010, http://iuf.unitedfresh.org/newsletters/2010/11/23.php.
- 13. Carolyn Lochhead, "Senate Set to Vote on Rigorous Food Safety Bill," *San Francisco Chronicle*, November 28, 2010, https://www.sfgate.com/politics/article/Senate-set-to-vote-on-rigorous-food-safety-bill-3244382.php.
- 14. Bill Marler, "Great quote by Eric Schlosser and Michael Pollan on S 510—Food Safety Act," *Marler Blog*, November 16, 2010, https://www.marlerblog.com/lawyer-oped/great-quote-from-eric-schlosser-and-michael-pollan-on-s-510-fda-food-safety-act/.
- Michael Pollan and Eric Schlosser: "A Stale Food Fight," New York Times, November 28, 2010, https://www.nytimes.com/2010/11/29/opinion/29schlosser.html.
- 16. US Senate Roll Call Vote No. 257, November 30, 2010, https://www.senate .gov/legislative/LIS/roll_call_lists/roll_call_vote_cfm.cfm?congress=111&session =2&vote=00257.
- 17. US House Roll Call Vote No. 661, December 21, 2010, http://clerk.house.gov/evs/2010/roll661.xml.
- 18. "2017 Census of Agriculture—Table 52: Selected Producer Characteristics," USDA National Agricultural Statistics Service, 2017, https://www.nass.usda .gov/Publications/AgCensus/2017/Full_Report/Volume_1,_Chapter_1 __State_Level/Montana/st30_1_0052_0052.pdf; "2017 Census of Agriculture Highlights: Farm Producers," USDA National Agricultural Statistics Service, 2017, https://www.nass.usda.gov/Publications/Highlights/2019/2017Census __Farm_Producers.pdf.
- 19. "A Speech by HRH the Prince of Wales to the Future for Food Conference, Georgetown University, Washington, DC," website of the Prince of Wales, May 4, 2011, https://www.princeofwales.gov.uk/speech/speech-hrh-prince-wales-future-food-conference-georgetown-university-washington-dc.
- "Senator Tester's Remarks at the Future of Food Conference," YouTube video, posted by "Senator Jon Tester," May 4, 2011, https://youtu.be/HmGC5 -wzlBE?t=344.
- 21. "Tester blasts Trump for China trade war, calls farmer bailout a 'Band-Aid," YouTube video, posted by "Face the Nation," May 26, 2019, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=aXuWWMKF2f8.
- 22. US Congressional Record, September 17, 2019, S5504, https://www.congress.gov/116/crec/2019/09/17/CREC-2019-09-17.pdf.

Chapter 8: My One-Eared Dog

Montana Senate Journal, Addendum, 55th Legislature, 1997, https://leg.mt.gov/bills/1997/Journals/SADDEND.htm.

- 2. "Deregulation Costs Montana Hundreds of Millions of Dollars," *Great Falls Tribune*, December 7, 2014.
- 3. "Toole Selected Symbolic Date to File for PSC," Missoulian, March 24, 2006.
- 4. "Montana Legislature—1997: Geographic Information, Montana State Library, accessed April 10, 2020, https://mslservices.mt.gov/geographic_information/maps/legislature/LegislatureMap.aspx?yr=1997.
- 5. "A Guide to the Montana Legislature," Montana State Legislative Services Division, March 2017, https://leg.mt.gov/content/about-the-legislature/2017 guidetomontanalegislature.pdf.
- 6. "Fort Benton Man to Seek House Seat," *Great Falls Tribune*, December 28, 1997.
- 7. Charles S. Johnson, "Former Havre Legislator, Education Advocate Peck Dies," *Missoulian*, May 27, 2011, https://missoulian.com/news/state-and-regional/former-havre-legislator-education-advocate-peck-dies/article_4b5c8468-88d3-11e0-ab51-001cc4c002e0.html.
- 8. Lee Newspapers, "Good Man' Leads Senate," Missoulian, November 21, 2004.
- 9. David C. W. Parker: Battle for the Big Sky: Representation and the Politics of Place in the Race for the U.S. Senate (Los Angeles: Sage Publications-CQ Press, 2015), p. 47.
- "Candidate Accused of Deception, Pulls Campaign Radio Ads," Great Falls Tribune, October 31, 1998.
- 11. "Candidate Accused of Deception."
- 12. "Candidate Accused of Deception."
- 13. "Montana General Election Results," November 3, 1998, Montana Secretary of State, https://sosmt.gov/Portals/142/Elections/archives/1990s/1998/1998-General-County-Results.zip.
- 14. "Candidates: Door-to-Door Was Key," Great Falls Tribune, November 5, 1998.
- 15. "Candidates: Door-to-Door."
- 16. "CAP Ideas 2019: Sen. Jon Tester (D-MT)," YouTube video, posted by "see-progress," May 24, 2019, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=FGpAYO9eQIY.
- 17. Associated Press, "End of Speed Law Puts Pressure on Lawmakers," *Independent Record* (Helena, MT), December 24, 1998.
- 18. Associated Press, "Big Sandy Farmer Serves in Senate," *Montana Standard*, February 8, 1999.
- 19. "Freshman Lawmakers Take Bold First Steps," *Great Falls Tribune*, February 28, 1999.
- 20. "Schweitzer Announces a Run for U.S. Senate," Lee Newspapers, March 25, 1999.
- "Candidate Says He'll Take No Tobacco Money," Associated Press, April 10, 1999.
- "Conrad Burns, 1935–2016," Billings Gazette, May 1, 2016, https://billingsgazette.com/lifestyles/announcements/obituaries/conrad-burns/article_99c13bc1-081a-5ccd-96c5-0d0eaa292295.html.
- 23. Parker, Battle for the Big Sky, 14.
- 24. Charles S. Johnson, "Republican Daines Announces U.S. Senate Bid," *Billings Gazette*, November 13, 2010, https://billingsgazette.com/news/state-and-regional/montana/republican-daines-announces-u-s-senate-bid/article_ac93271a-8355-5e9c-9db3-6cf49b667984.html.

- "Meet Steve," Office of Senator Steve Daines, accessed April 6, 2020, https:// www.daines.senate.gov/meet-steve/biography.
- 26. "Montanans' Anger over Drug Expenses Fodder in Campaign," *Great Falls Tribune*, November 7, 1999.
- 27. "Montanans Get Close Look at How Cheap Drugs Can Be," *Billings Gazette*, November 20, 1999.
- 28. "Schweitzer Raps Burns for Vote against Farm Aid," *Billings Gazette*, August 11, 1999.
- Lee Newspapers, "Schweitzer, Burns Debate," Independent Record (Helena, MT), October 11, 2000.
- 30. "Montana Trade Specialists Fear for Contracts," *Great Falls Tribune*, September 22, 1999.
- 31. "Montana General Election Results: November 7, 2000," Montana Secretary of State, https://sosmt.gov/Portals/142/Elections/archives/2000s/2000/2000-GenState.pdf.
- 32. "Montana General Election Results: November 5, 2002," Montana Secretary of State, https://sosmt.gov/wp-content/uploads/attachments/2002-GenLeg.pdf.
- 33. "David O. Tester," Kootenai Obituaries, April 12, 2004, http://www.ruralnorthwest.com/artman/publish/printer_3440.shtml.
- 34. Lee Newspapers, "Democrats Announce Economy Plan," *Montana Standard*, January 27, 2004.
- 35. "Schweitzer Victorious," Great Falls Tribune, November 2, 2004.
- 36. Lee Newspapers, "Ruling Gives Democrat Seat in House," *Billings Gazette*, December 29, 2004.
- 37. "Montana General Election Results," Montana Secretary of State, November 2, 2004, https://sosmt.gov/wp-content/uploads/attachments/2004-GenState .pdf; Constitution of the State of Montana, article XIII, section 7, "Definition of Marriage, 2017," https://leg.mt.gov/bills/mca/title_0000/article_0130/part_0010/section_0070/0000-0130-0010-0070.html.
- 38. "'Good Man' Leads Senate."
- 39. Lee Newspapers, "Supreme Court Says Funding Is Inadequate," *Independent Record* (Helena, MT), November 10, 2004.
- "Renewable Energy Mandate Praised, Condemned," Lee Newspapers, April 12, 2005.
- 41. "2005 History & Final Status of Bills and Resolutions," Montana State Legislature, pp. 165–66, https://leg.mt.gov/content/publications/sales/2005_history_final_status_vol.pdf.
- 42. "Renewables—Rewards and Risks: A Report to the 64th Legislature," Montana State Legislature, September, 2014, p. 2, https://leg.mt.gov/content/Committees/Interim/2013-2014/Energy-and-Telecommunications/Legislation/RPSFinal.pdf.
- 43. Associated Press, "Drug Makers Take Aim at Governor's Prescription Plan," *Great Falls Tribune*, February 10, 2005.
- 44. "Montanans Killed in Iraq, Afghanistan Since 9/11 Attacks," *Missoulian*, September 10, 2011, https://missoulian.com/news/local/montanans-killed-in-iraq-afghanistan-since-attacks/article_79cb804a-dc27-11e0-818c-001cc 4c002e0.html.

- Susan Schmidt, "Tribal Grant Is Being Questioned," Washington Post, March 1, 2005, https://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/articles/A61436 -2005Feb28.html.
- 46. Schmidt, "Tribal Grant Is Being Questioned."

Chapter 9: More Zeroes

- 1. Lee Newspapers, "Burns Clings to His Roots," Billings Gazette, October 9, 1994.
- 2. "Conrad Burns Dies," Great Falls Tribune, April 29, 2016.
- 3. "Burns Beats Gorton for Commission," Billings Gazette, November 5, 1986.
- 4. "Burns Promises 'Different Attitude,'" Billings Gazette, February 26, 1988.
- Associated Press, "The Wilderness Bill Veto Draws Strong Reactions," *Independent Record* (Helena, MT), November 3, 1988.
- 6. "Montana General Election Results: November 8, 1988," Montana Secretary of State, https://ia800901.us.archive.org/2/items/reportofofficial1988montrich/reportofofficial1988montrich.pdf.
- 7. "An IR View: A Fickle Lot," *Independent Record* (Helena, MT), November 11, 1988.
- 8. Associated Press, "Burns: Senate to Be 'No Real Difference," *Great Falls Tribune*, November 10, 1988.
- 9. "America's Worst Senators—Conrad Burns: Shock Jock," *Time*, April 14, 2006, http://content.time.com/time/nation/article/0,8599,1183991,00.html.
- Jennifer McKee, "Burns Changed Position after Donation," Billings Gazette,
 December 2, 2005, https://billingsgazette.com/news/state-and-regional/montana/burns-changed-position-after-donation/article_f1aa1666-b046-57d0-99da-0eb6d1e8b540.html.
- 11. "Burns' Burden," Missoula Independent, March 23, 2006.
- 12. Lee Newspapers, "State Auditor Announces Run for U.S. Senate Seat," *Missoulian*, April 26, 2005.
- 13. Lee Newspapers, "Tester Announces Bid to Take Burns' Senate Seat," *Ravalli Republic*, May 25, 2005.
- "Senate Hopeful Tester Brings Campaign to Missoula," Missoulian, May 26, 2005.
- 15. "Pearl Jam Show Backs Tester," Missoulian, August 30, 2005.
- Associated Press, "Pearl Jam Raises \$85,000 for Tester," Montana Standard, October 5, 2005.
- 17. Associated Press, "Burns' Foes Raise \$1.2M Total," *Billings Gazette*, October 15, 2005.
- 18. "Senate Race in National Spotlight," *Great Falls Tribune*, October 15, 2005.
- 19. "Okay, I'm Definately [sic] On Board," *A Chicken Is Not Pillage* (blog), October 10, 2005. https://wulfgar.typepad.com/a_chicken_is_not_pillage/tester_06/.
- Lee Newspapers, "Democrats: Special Session Is Move in Right Direction," *Missoulian*, December 6, 2005.
- 21. Lee Newspapers, "Special Session's Funding Increase Not Biggest," *Billings Gazette*, December 19, 2005.
- 22. James Risen and Eric Lichtblau, "Bush Lets U.S. Spy on Callers Without Courts," *New York Times*, December 15, 2005, https://www.nytimes.com/2005/12/16/politics/bush-lets-us-spy-on-callers-without-courts.html.

- 23. Lee Newspapers, "Democrat Tester Says Burns Should Resign," *Billings Gazette*, March 9, 2006; "Burns Calls for Democrats to Address Issues," *Great Falls Tribune*, April 5, 2006.
- 24. Associated Press, "Keenan Confirms He'll Challenge Burns in Primary," Independent Record (Helena, MT), March 22, 2006.
- 25. "Why the Morrison Affair Matters," Missoula Independent, April 20, 2006.
- 26. Lee Newspapers, "Democratic Senate candidates spar over ethics, electability," *Billings Gazette*, May 5, 2006.
- 27. Mike Dennison: *Inside Montana Politics: A Reporter's View from the Trenches* (Charleston, SC: History Press, 2019), 153.
- 28. David Margolick, "Washington's Invisible Man," *Vanity Fair*, April 2006, https://www.vanityfair.com/style/2006/04/abramoff200604.
- 29. "Jon Tester—Creating a Buzz," YouTube video, posted by "Matt Singer," May 9, 2006, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=joOi27OG7Cs.
- "Montana Primary Election Results: June 6, 2006," Montana Secretary of State, https://sosmt.gov/wp-content/uploads/attachments/2006_State_Primary.pdf.
- 31. Lee Newspapers: "U.S. Senate race gets rough early," June 8, 2006. https://newspapers.com/image/392468979/.
- 32. "Shirley You Can't Be Serious," *The Daily Show with Jon Stewart*, November 4, 2002, http://www.cc.com/video-clips/6g49ll/the-daily-show-with-jon-stewart-shirley-you-can-t-be-serious.
- 33. "Burns' absence makes the barbs grow sharper," *Great Falls Tribune*, June 11, 2006, https://newspapers.com/image/243491889/.
- 34. "Sen. Burns' Comments Detailed in Reports," Lee Newspapers, August 1, 2006.
- 35. Lee Newspapers, "Burns Criticism Cut from Report," *Independent Record* (Helena, MT), July 28, 2006; Lee Newspapers, "Sen. Burns' Comments Detailed in Reports," *Missoulian*, August 1, 2006.
- 36. Lee Newspapers, "Senator Chastises Hotshots," Missoulian, July 27, 2006.
- 37. "Sen. Burns' Comments."
- 38. Lee Newspapers, "Burns Defends Right to Question Fire Tactics," *Missoulian*, August 15, 2006.
- 39. "Conrad Burns' Naptime," YouTube video, posted by "arrowhead77," August 17, 2006, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=a_B0i2LukP4.
- 40. "Immigration is a joke for Conrad Burns," YouTube video, posted by "arrowhead77," August 22, 2006, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v = IWxEhDau5D0.
- 41. "Sen. Spouts off Again," Rapid City Journal, August 24, 2006.
- 42. Associated Press, "Burns Staffer Explains Recent 'Terrorist' Quote," *Missoulian*, September 2, 2006.
- 43. "Jon Tester Sen. Burns Bozeman Debate Part 1," YouTube video, posted by "arrowhead77," October 9, 2006, https://youtu.be/CP7D2rPbu5k?t=536.
- 44. "Burns-Tester Debate in Butte, Part 2," YouTube video, posted by "Don Pogreba," September 24, 2006, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=67G0rWDtDVI.
- 45. "Burns-Tester Debate in Butte, Part 7," YouTube video, posted by "Don Pogreba," September 24, 2006, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v = 8QzZG4IGePE.

- 46. "Tom Ridge Criticizes Tester for Remarks on the Patriot Act," *Great Falls Tribune*, September 28, 2006.
- 47. "Jon Tester Sen. Burns Billings Debate Part 4," YouTube video, posted by "arrowhead77," October 21, 2006, https://youtu.be/rRr5PMV1W2c?t=301.
- 48. Associated Press, "Burns Isn't Sharing President's War Plan," *Missoulian*, October 19, 2006.
- 49. Jennifer McKee, "Unlicensed Tester Butchered Neighbors' Animals, Wasn't Cited," *Billings Gazette*, October 30, 2006, https://billingsgazette.com/news/state-and-regional/montana/unlicensed-tester-butchered-neighbor-s-animals-wasn-t-cited/article_eab9c4db-1dd2-5087-b418-e192374bab9f.html.
- Associated Press, "Democrats Rally for Tester," Billings Gazette, November 4, 2006.
- 51. Terence Samuel, *The Upper House: A Journey behind the Closed Doors of the US Senate* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2010), 26.
- 52. Samuel, 36.
- 53. "Olbermann Election 2006 Recap," YouTube video, posted by "snufflesjetcity," November 8, 2006, https://youtu.be/JWVE9cCyAIc?t=170.
- 54. Associated Press, "Burns Vows to Stay Active in State Affairs," *Billings Gazette*, December 1, 2006.
- 55. "Conrad Burns," obituary, *Billings Gazette*, May 1, 2016, https://billingsgazette.com/lifestyles/announcements/obituaries/conrad-burns/article_99c13bc1 -081a-5ccd-96c5-0d0eaa292295.html.

Chapter 10: A Farmer's Guide to the US Senate

- Charles S. Johnson, "Going Broke is a "Wonderful Learning Experience'," Billings Gazette, October 9, 1994.
- 2. Joel Stein, "Moving On Up: The Senate Shifts Offices," *Time*, March 26, 2009, http://www.time.com/time/magazine/article/0,9171,1887870,00.html.
- 3. Michael D. Shear, "In Following His Own Script, Webb May Test Senate's Limits," *Washington Post*, November 29, 2006. https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/2006/11/29/in-following-his-own-script-webb-may-test-senates-limits/4b3e74d7-97d7-4970-8b76-17c401d78cc4/?utm_term=.8703353b21ec.
- 4. Jennifer Steinhauer, "Loyal to his 4-Legged Constituents," *New York Times*, January 10, 2012. https://www.nytimes.com/2012/01/11/dining/senator-jon-tester-brings-dinner-from-montana.html.
- 5. Jordain Carney, "McConnell Cancels Senate's August Recess," *The Hill*, June 5, 2018, https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/390784-mcconnell-cancels -senates-august-recess.
- Joe Perticone, "Republicans Pushed to Cancel the Senate's August Recess— Then Skipped Town," *Business Insider*, August 17, 2018, https://www.businessinsider.com/republicans-pushed-to-cancel-august-congressional-recess-then-left-2018-8.
- 7. "Tillis Joins Group of Senators Calling for Senate to Cancel August Recess to Make Progress on Major Issues," press release, Senator Thom Tillis, June 30, 2017, https://www.tillis.senate.gov/2017/6/tillis-joins-group-of-senators-calling-for-senate-to-cancel-august-recess-to-make-progress-on-major-issues.

- 8. National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2020, S. 1790, 116th Congress, https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/1790.
- 9. "Flying Iraq's Deadly Skies," *Baltimore Sun*, February 8, 2007.
- 10. US Department of Defense, Defense Casualty Analysis System, https://dcas.dmdc.osd.mil/dcas/pages/report_oif_namesalp.xhtml.
- 11. "Idahoans Do a Year of Roadside Bomb Patrol," *Idaho Statesman*, January 20, 2008.
- 12. "Ross Aaron Clevenger," obituary, *Idaho Statesman*, February 16, 2007, https://www.legacy.com/obituaries/idahostatesman/obituary.aspx?n=ross-aaron-clevenger&pid=86462646.
- 13. Vickie D. Ashwill, "Loved Ones Mourn Loss of Soldiers," *Idaho Statesman*, February 12, 2007, https://www.idahostatesman.com/news/local/military/article40684536.html.
- 14. Ashwill; Associated Press, "Families Remember Fallen Soldiers," *South Idaho Press*, February 12, 2007.
- 15. Associated Press, "Burns Takes Job with Lobbying Firm in Washington," *Billings Gazette*, January 11, 2007; GAGE Press Release: "Senator Conrad Burns joins growing International Consulting Company," January, 2007, https://gage.cc/senator-conrad-burns-joins-growing-international-consulting -company/.
- 16. Lee Newspapers, "Tester Opposes Bush's Iraq Plan," *Billings Gazette*, January 16, 2007.
- 17. Allegra Stratton, "2007 Is America's Deadliest Year in Iraq," *The Guardian*, December 31, 2007, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2007/dec/31/usa.iraq.
- 18. Lee Newspapers, "Tester Visits Iraq, Backs Withdrawal," *Billings Gazette*, November 30, 2007.
- 19. Elizabeth Brotherton, "For Sen. Tester, Not Your Average Day in the Senate," *Roll Call*, March 2, 2007, https://www.rollcall.com/news/-17282-1.html.
- 20. Joseph Boushee, "Local Captures Kennedy Ride," *Miles City Star*, September 2, 2009.
- 21. Edward M. Kennedy, *True Compass: A Memoir* (New York: Twelve, 2009).
- 22. "Ted Kennedy on the Assassination of Martin Luther King Jr.," YouTube video, posted by "TPM TV," August 26, 2009, https://youtu.be/aQ4_kTc7uIc?t=949.
- 23. "Ted Kennedy's Eulogy For Robert F. Kennedy Ft. Hans Zimmer," YouTube video, posted by "Zach Stott," May 14, 2018, https://youtu.be/aV0MKikJraE?t=255.
- 24. *The Centennial: 1938-1939*, Big Sandy High School yearbook, p. 16, available at https://mtmemory.org/digital/collection/p16013coll16/id/7113/rec/12.

Chapter 11: When We Need the Government . . . and When We Don't

- 1. Associated Press, "Early Returns Give Margin 2,500 More than Mather," *Harve Daily News*, June 25, 1969.
- US Senate Roll Call Vote No. 302, October 11, 2001, https://www.senate. gov/legislative/LIS/roll_call_lists/roll_call_vote_cfm.cfm?congress=107&ses

- sion=1&vote=003,02; "Montanans Wary of Security Laws," *Billings Gazette*, October 28, 2001.
- U.S. House of Representatives Roll Call Vote No. 386, October 12, 2001, http://clerk.house.gov/evs/2001/roll386.xml.
- 4. "Signing of the PATRIOT Act Anti-Terrorism Legislation October 26, 2001," YouTube video, posted by "US National Archives," April 24, 2012, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=dXAvGE0eMKE.
- The USA PATRIOT Act, U.S. Congress, Public Law 107-56, October 26, 2001, https://www.congress.gov/107/plaws/publ56/PLAW-107publ56.pdf.
- 6. "Montanans Wary of Security Laws," Billings Gazette, October 28, 2001.
- 7. "2005 History & Final Status of Bills and Resolutions," Montana State Legislature, p. 208, https://leg.mt.gov/content/publications/sales/2005_history_final_status_vol.pdf.
- 8. "2005 Montana Legislature: Senate Joint Resolution 19," Montana State Senate, April 4, 2005, https://leg.mt.gov/bills/2005/BillHtml/SJ0019.htm.
- 9. Emergency Supplemental Appropriations Act, US Congress, Public Law 109-13, May 11, 2005, p. 11, https://www.congress.gov/109/plaws/publ13/PLAW -109publ13.pdf.
- 10. US House of Representatives, Roll Call Vote No. 31, REAL ID Act, February 10, 2005, http://clerk.house.gov/evs/2005/roll031.xml.
- 11. House Bill 287, Montana State Legislature, 2007, https://leg.mt.gov/bills/2007/billhtml/HB0287.htm.
- 12. US Congress, 110th Congress, S. 717, https://www.congress.gov/bill/110th-congress/senate-bill/717/cosponsors.
- 13. US Congressional Record, April 17, 2007, S4589–S4590, https://www.congress.gov/crec/2007/04/17/CREC-2007-04-17-senate.pdf.
- 14. Montana Code Annotated, State of Montana Constitution, article II, part II, section 4, https://leg.mt.gov/bills/mca/title_0000/article_0020/part_0010/section_0040/0000-0020-0010-0040.html.
- 15. Jon Ellingson, phone interview with Aaron Murphy, June 17, 2019.
- 16. US Senate, Roll Call Vote No. 186, Housing and Economic Recovery Act, July 26, 2008, https://www.senate.gov/legislative/LIS/roll_call_lists/roll_call_vote_cfm.cfm?congress=110&session=2&vote=00186.
- 17. "Turmoil in US Credit Markets," US Senate Banking Committee Hearing, September 23, 2008, https://www.banking.senate.gov/hearings/turmoil-in-us-credit-markets-recent-actions-regarding-government-sponsored-entities-investment-banks-and-other-financial-institutions.
- 18. "Tester: Government's Bailout Plan Doesn't Smell Right," press release, Senator Jon Tester, September 23, 2008, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=2140.
- US Senate, Roll Call Vote No. 213, October 1, 2008, https://www.senate.gov/legislative/LIS/roll_call_lists/roll_call_vote_cfm.cfm?congress=110
 &session=2&vote=00213.
- 20. "Montana General Election Results: November 4, 2008," Montana Secretary of State, https://sosmt.gov/wp-content/uploads/attachments/2008_State _General.pdf.

- 21. "State of the Domestic Auto Industry 2," US Senate Banking Committee hearing, December 4, 2008, https://www.banking.senate.gov/hearings/the-state-of-the-domestic-automobile-industry-part-ii.
- 22. "Moment of Zen: No Assurances," *The Daily Show with Jon Stewart*, Comedy Central, December 4, 2008, http://www.cc.com/video-clips/b1ve9g/the-daily-show-with-jon-stewart-moment-of-zen---no-assurances.
- 23. US Senate, Roll Call Vote No. 215, December 11, 2008, https://www.senate.gov/legislative/LIS/roll_call_lists/roll_call_vote_cfm.cfm?congress=110 &session=2&vote=00215.
- 24. "Tester Statement on Auto Bailout 'No' Vote," press release, Senator Jon Tester, December 12, 2008, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release &id=1223.
- David M. Herszenhorn and David E. Sanger, "Bush Approves \$17.4 Billion Auto Bailout," New York Times, December 19, 2008, https://www.nytimes.com/2008/12/19/business/worldbusiness/19iht-20autoB.18826530.html.
- Edmund L. Andrews and Peter Baker, "A.I.G. Planning Huge Bonuses After \$170 Billion Bailout," New York Times, March 14, 2009, https://www.nytimes.com/2009/03/15/business/15AIG.html.
- 27. "Tester Blasts AIG for Using Bailout Money for Bonuses," YouTube video, posted by "Senator Jon Tester, "March 17, 2009, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=oNK52-gv1j4.
- 28. US Senate, Roll Call Vote No. 64, February 13, 2009, https://www.senate.gov/legislative/LIS/roll_call_lists/roll_call_vote_cfm.cfm?congress=111 &session=1&vote=00064.

Chapter 12: Sleeping over a Volcano

- 1. Mike Dennison, "Outside Money Spent on Rehberg/Tester Race May Surpass \$30 Million," *Independent Record* (Helena, MT), November 4, 2007, https://helenair.com/news/local/outside-money-spent-on-rehberg-tester-race-may-surpass-million/article_8d9632ce-2603-11e2-af50-001a4bcf887a.html.
- "2012 Shatters 2004 and 2008 Records for Total Ads Aired," Wesleyan Media Project, October 24, 2012, https://mediaproject.wesleyan.edu/releases/2012 -shatters-2004-and-2008-records-for-total-ads-aired/.
- 3. Associated Press, "Spending in Montana Senate Race Reached Record \$47 Million," *Missoulian*, December 10, 2012, https://missoulian.com/news/local/spending-in-montana-senate-race-reached-record-million/article_707af262-42e4-11e2-8a31-001a4bcf887a.html.
- 4. Lee Newspapers, "Group Sympathetic to Tester Drops \$500k on TV Ad—For Libertarian," *Billings Gazette*, October 26, 2012, https://billingsgazette.com/news/state-and-regional/montana/group-sympathetic-to-tester-drops-k-on-tv-ad-for/article_44197da9-b6d2-5e8a-ae05-7442aef0a45d.html.
- 5. US Inflation Calculator, data retrieved via in2013dollars.com, accessed April 10, 2020, http://www.in2013dollars.com/us/inflation/1907?amount=30.
- 6. Samuel Clemens (Mark Twain), *The Autobiography of Mark Twain*, vol. 2 (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2013), 389.
- 7. Howard, Montana, 58.
- 8. "A Damnable Conspiracy," Butte Miner, January 11, 1899.

- 9. "\$500,000 for Seat in Senate," *Boston Globe*, August 3, 1899.
- 10. Howard, Montana, 67.
- 11. "People of Helena and Legislators Honor the Senator-Elect," *Butte Miner*, January 29, 1899.
- 12. "The Election Case of William A. Clark of Montana (1900)," US Senate, accessed April 10, 2020, https://www.senate.gov/artandhistory/history/common/contested_elections/089William_Clark.htm.
- 13. "Senator Clark Resigns His Seat," Morning News (Lancaster, PA), May 16, 1900.
- 14. "Clark Reappointed," *Morning News* (Lancaster, PA), May 16, 1900; "Clark Outwits the Senate and the Governor of Montana," *San Francisco Examiner*, May 16, 1900.
- 15. "Clark Outwits."
- 16. "Gov. Smith Writes a Card to the People," Helena Independent, May 22, 1900.
- 17. "Election Case of William A. Clark."
- 18. Clemens, Autobiography, 387–88.
- 19. Howard, Montana, 77.
- Jeff Wiltse, "The Origins of Montana's Corrupt Practices Act: A More Complete History," *Montana Law Review* 73, no. 2 (Summer 2012): 317, https://scholarship.law.umt.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2377 &context=mlr.
- 21. "Ravalli County Judge Legislature's Choice," Daily Missoulian, March 3, 1911.
- "Editorial: Senator Myers," *Daily Missoulian*, March 3, 1911; "Gasp of Surprise Myers' Answer," *Daily Missoulian*, March 3, 1911.
- 23. "Senator Myers to Washington," Fergus County Democrat, April 11, 1911.
- 24. "University Bill Dies in Senate," *Anaconda Standard*, January 31, 1913; "Plea of Whiteside Fails to Influence Result," *Daily Missoulian*, January 31, 1913.
- 25. "People's Power League Organized," Anaconda Standard, June 12, 1911.
- "Montana Now Has Drastic Corrupt Practice Law," Butte Miner, November 17, 1912.
- 27. "Separate Official Ballot," Butte Miner, November 5, 1912.
- 28. "Montana General Election Results, November 5, 1912," Montana Secretary of State, https://sosmt.gov/Portals/142/Elections/archives/1910s/1912_General_Statewide.pdf.
- 29. "Never Again," editorial, Daily Missoulian, November 9, 1912.
- 30. Bob Brown, "When Corporations Become People, Montanans Have Much to Fear," *Great Falls Tribune*, February 25, 2010.
- 31. Lee Newspapers, "Who Is ATP?" *Billings Gazette*, June 25, 2012, https://billingsgazette.com/news/state-and-regional/montana/u-s-supreme-court -strikes-montana-ban-on-corporate-donations/article_ddb5f485-1c06-5a33 -8f06-846134e11a75.html.
- 32. Kim Barker, "Documents Found in Meth House Bare Inner Workings of Dark Money Group," *ProPublica*, October 29, 2012, https://www.propublica.org/article/documents-found-in-meth-house-bare-inner-workings-of-dark-money-group.
- 33. "Opinion: Western Tradition Partnership v. Bullock," Montana Supreme Court, December 30, 2011, p. 8. http://electionlawblog.org/wp-content/uploads/MT-expenditures-decision.pdf.

- 34. Associated Press, "Corporate Spending Limit Restored," *Great Falls Tribune*, December 31, 2011.
- 35. "Application to Stay Montana Supreme Court Decision Pending Certiorari," Barg & Bopp, February 9, 2012, https://www.jamesmadisoncenter.org/cases/files/2012/01/Application-for-Stay-final.pdf.
- 36. "On Petition for Writ of Certiorari to the Supreme Court of Montana," US Supreme Court, No. 11-1179, June 25, 2012, https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/11pdf/11-1179h9j3.pdf.
- 37. I-166 Ballot Language (2012), Stand with Montanans, accessed April 10, 2020, http://www.standwithmontanans.org/ballot_language.
- 38. "S.J. Res. 18," US Congress, 113th Congress, 1st session, June 18, 2013, https://www.congress.gov/113/bills/sjres18/BILLS-113sjres18is.pdf.
- 39. "S.J. Res. 19," US Congress, 113th Congress, 1st session, June 18, 2013, https://www.congress.gov/113/bills/sjres19/BILLS-113sjres19rs.pdf.
- 40. "Tester: Citizens United a threat to democracy," YouTube video, posted by "Senator Jon Tester," September 12, 2012, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=HyqBf6d_g6Q; "Tester: Citizens United a Threat to Democracy," press release, Senator Jon Tester, September 12, 2012, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=2615.
- 41. Montana General Election Results, Montana Secretary of State, November 6, 2012, https://sosmt.gov/wp-content/uploads/attachments/2012_General_Canvass.pdf.

Chapter 13: The Maverick

- 1. Ray Ring, "Who Is Denny Rehberg, Really?," *High Country News*, September 3, 2012, https://www.hcn.org/issues/44.15/who-is-denny-rehberg-really.
- 2. Cases Argued and Determined, Supreme Court of Montana Territory, vol. 6 (1887), via High Country News, https://www.hcn.org/external_files/rehberg/rehberg_1887_court_ruling.pdf.
- 3. Parker, *Battle for the Big Sky*, 62–65.
- 4. "Yellowstone County Results," Billings Gazette, November 8, 1984.
- 5. Ravalli Republic: "Rehberg Is New Lt. Gov.," Ravalli Republic, June 27, 1991.
- 6. "What Rehberg Said," Montana Standard, January 8, 1994.
- 7. "Rehberg Says AIDS Remarks Were Rhetorical," *Montana Standard*, January 8, 1994.
- 8. Associated Press, "Racicot Blasts Rehberg, Baucus for Nasty Ads," *Great Falls Tribune*, November 2, 1996.
- 9. "Baucus, Rehberg Trade Accusations over Campaign Ads," *Great Falls Tribune*, November 2, 1996.
- 10. Lee Newspapers, "Baucus Defeats Rehberg, Serves Another 6 Years," *Independent Record* (Helena, MT), November 6, 1996.
- 11. Montana General Election Results: November 5, 1996, Montana Secretary of State, https://sosmt.gov/Portals/142/Elections/archives/1990s/1996/1996 gen.pdf.
- 12. Lee Newspapers, "Rehberg Formally in House Race," *Billings Gazette*, March 22, 2000.

- Montana General Election Results: November 7, 2000, Montana Secretary of State, https://sosmt.gov/Portals/142/Elections/archives/2000s/2000/2000 -GenState.pdf.
- 14. Charles S. Johnson, "Republican Daines Announces U.S. Senate Bid," *Billings Gazette*, November 14, 2010, https://billingsgazette.com/news/state-and-regional/montana/republican-daines-announces-u-s-senate-bid/article_ac93271a-8355-5e9c-9db3-6cf49b667984.html.
- 15. Charles S. Johnson, "Republican Steve Daines Switches to House Race," *Missoulian*, February 4, 2012, https://missoulian.com/news/state-and-regional/election-republican-steve-daines-switches-to-house-race/article_13e53864-2fae-11e0-9ca7-001cc4c03286.html.
- 16. "Denny Rehberg Official Announcement Video for United States Senate Part 1," YouTube video, posted by "Montanans4Rehberg," February 6, 2011, https://youtu.be/jP7TMVcCjhU?t=353.
- 17. Charles S. Johnson, "Rehberg Officially Enters 2012 Senate Race," *Missoulian*, February 6, 2011, https://missoulian.com/news/local/rehberg-officially -enters-race-for-u-s-senate/article_89deb39c-3143-11e0-8e8b-001cc4c002e0 .html.
- 18. Lee Newspapers, "Ad Watch: Group Criticizes Rehberg's Votes on Pay Increases," Billings Gazette, March 25, 2012, https://billingsgazette.com/news/state-and-regional/montana/ad-watch-group-criticizes-rehberg-s-votes-on-pay-increases/article_4bbc2ca7-b0af-521c-8933-bd45c4dd7f3e.html.
- 19. Lee Newspapers, "Report Reveals Details of Wildfire," Missoulian, July 19, 2010.
- 20. Pre-Sentence Investigation Report, Gregory Duane Barkus, Montana Department of Corrections, January 10, 2011, p. 3, via *Missoulian*, https://bloximages.chicago2.vip.townnews.com/missoulian.com/content/tncms/assets/v3/editorial/1/3b/13bc5b4a-23ba-11e2-96db-0019bb2963f4/5091c0cc8a5a0.pdf.pdf.
- 21. Vince Devlin, "Quick Action by Campers Saved Lives in Rehberg Boat Crash," *Missoulian*, September 13, 2009, https://missoulian.com/news/local/quick-action-by-campers-saved-lives-in-rehberg-boat-crash/article_bbd4bb38-a028-11de-8dd1-001cc4c03286.html.
- 22. Devlin.
- 23. Pre-Sentence Investigation Report.
- Associated Press, "Rehberg Returns to Work with Walker, Crutches," Montana Standard, September 10, 2009.
- 25. Lee Newspapers, "Barkus Sentenced in Boat Crash, Avoids Jail Time," *Billings Gazette*, January 11, 2011, https://billingsgazette.com/news/state-and-regional/montana/barkus-sentenced-in-boat-crash-avoids-jail-time/article_7cfc7282-24c2-11e0-bddc-001cc4c03286.html.
- 26. "Rehberg Returns to Work."
- Associated Press, "Rehberg Defends Lawsuit," Great Falls Tribune, July 7, 2010.
- 28. Rehberg Ranch v. City of Billings, July 2, 2010, via Billings Gazette, https://bloximages.chicago2.vip.townnews.com/billingsgazette.com/content/tncms/assets/v3/editorial/7/a0/7a0a070c-895d-11df-9199-001cc4c002e0/4c33c85a949fb.pdf.pdf.

- 29. Associated Press, "Rehberg Drops Lawsuit against City of Billings over Wildfire," *Missoulian*, November 11, 2011, https://missoulian.com/news/state-and-regional/rehberg-drops-lawsuit-against-city-of-billings-over-wildfire/article_2e06365c-0beb-11e1-a9d2-001cc4c03286.html.
- Charles S. Johnson, "Rehberg Gets Key Chairmanship, Targets 'Obamacare,"
 Independent Record (Helena, MT), January 7, 2011, https://helenair.com/news/rehberg-gets-key-chairmanship-targets-obamacare/article_1e76949c-1a84-11e0-b335-001cc4c03286.html.
- 31. Michael Warren, "Montana Republicans: Ryan Plan 'Could Harm' Medicare," *Washington Examiner*, June 22, 2012, https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/weekly-standard/montana-republicans-ryan-plan-could-harm-medicare.
- 32. "What Good Is a GOP Senate?," editorial, *Wall Street Journal*, June 27, 2012, https://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424052702304765304577483133930 695476.
- 33. Lee Newspapers, "Highlights of Rehberg's budget proposal," *Missoulian*, October 9, 2011. Lee Newspapers, "Highlights of Rehberg-Led Spending Proposal," *Missoulian*, July 18, 2012.
- 34. "Republicans vs. Women," editorial, *New York Times*, July 29, 2012, https://www.nytimes.com/2012/07/30/opinion/republicans-vs-women.html.
- "H.R. 1505: National Security and Federal Lands Protection Act," US Congress, April 11, 2011, https://www.congress.gov/bill/112th-congress/house-bill/1505/.
- 36. Vic Miller, "Rehberg's Security Bill Is Scary Stuff," *Billings Gazette*, September 28, 2011.
- 37. "Daines Joins Chorus of Critics Blasting Rehberg's Federal Land-Grab Bill," press release, Montanans for Tester, March 13, 2012, https://www.jontester.com/news/2012/daines-joins-chorus-of-critics-blasting-rehbergs-federal-land-grab-bill/.
- Associated Press, "GOP Ad Portrays Tester with Five Fingers," Great Falls Tribune, September 30, 2011.
- Montana Primary Election Results, June 5, 2012, Montana Secretary of State, https://sosmt.gov/wp-content/uploads/attachments/2012_PRIMARY _STATEWIDE_CANVASS.PDF.
- 40. "Tester Announces First Senate Debate with Rehberg, Cox," press release, Montanans for Tester, June 6, 2012, https://www.jontester.com/news/2012/tester-announces-first-senate-debate-with-rehberg-cox/.
- 41. "U.S. Senate Debate," YouTube video, posted by "ivotelibterariancom," June 16, 2012, https://youtu.be/jN7ZOfPKDoo?t=332.
- 42. "Citizens United Political Victory Fund Backs Congressman Denny Rehberg for U.S. Senate," press release, Citizens United Political Victory Fund, September 21, 2011, http://www.cupvf.org/press-releases.aspx?article = 3002.
- 43. "U.S. Senate Debate."
- 44. "Dennis Rehberg: Not a Rancher After All," press release, Montanans for Tester, June 16, 2012, https://www.jontester.com/news/press-releases/2012/dennis-rehberg-not-a-rancher-after-all/.
- 45. "U.S. Senate Debate."

- 46. Associated Press, "Rehberg 'No-Show' Leads to Debate Cancelation," *Great Falls Tribune*, June 22, 2012.
- 47. "'Rehberg Chicken' Featured on Hardball," YouTube video, posted by "Montana Democratic Party," June 26, 2012, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=7yErjW5agJc.
- 48. Montanans for Tester newspaper ad, Great Falls Tribune, August 17, 2012, p. A5.
- 49. John McCain, Twitter (@SenJohnMcCain), August 17, 2012, 10:17 a.m., https://twitter.com/SenJohnMcCain/status/236512086635712512.
- 50. Tristan Scott, "Small-Town Ties between Ament, Tester Bring Pearl Jam Back to Missoula," *Missoulian*, June 14, 2012, https://missoulian.com/entertainment/music/small-town-ties-between-ament-tester-bring-pearl-jam-back/article_dd2e8b16-b69f-11e1-9148-0019bb2963f4.html.
- 51. "Jeff Ament & Senator Jon Tester Interview," YouTube video, posted by "The Big J Show," June 14, 2012, https://youtu.be/FLTsL_zamDs?t=190.
- 52. Associated Press, "AP Investigation: Rehberg Underreports Lobbyist Donations," *Missoulian*, February 5, 2012, https://missoulian.com/news/state-and-regional/ap-investigation-rehberg-underreports-lobbyist-donations/article_355289a6-500b-11e1-a630-0019bb2963f4.html#ixzz1p73AGg9z.
- 53. Rehberg at American League of Lobbyists fundraiser, audio recording, October 2011, via *Huffington Post*, http://big.assets.huffingtonpost.com/Rehberg EventAudioPART1.mp3.
- 54. "City Spends \$21k in Rehberg Lawsuit," Billings Gazette, March 7, 2012.
- 55. "Jon Tester and Denny Rehberg spar in second U.S. Senate debate," YouTube video, posted by "Dustin Hurst," October 10, 2012, https://youtu.be/JMKX6E-pcwg?t=3422.
- 56. "Jon Tester and Denny Rehberg spar."
- 57. Associated Press, "Rehberg Campaigns in Tester's Hometown," *Montana Standard*, October 12, 2012.
- 58. "Montana Hunters and Anglers Leadership Fund—Surveillance," YouTube video, posted by "MTHuntersandAnglers," October 26, 2012, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=xFzxnWJfTGw.
- 59. "Barkus Report May Be Released," Great Falls Tribune, October 11, 2012.
- 60. Pre-Sentence Investigation Report.
- 61. Lee Newspapers, "Court Releases Investigative Report on Barkus, Rehberg Boat Crash," *Missoulian*, October 31, 2012, https://missoulian.com/news/local/court-releases-investigative-report-on-barkus-rehberg-boat-crash/article_d9e94018-23b4-11e2-b7fd-0019bb2963f4.html.
- 62. "Jon Tester Senate Victory Speech," YouTube video, posted by "Jon Tester," November 7, 2012, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=DQj_1CAVvdA.
- 63. Montana General Election Results, November 6, 2012, Montana Secretary of State, https://sosmt.gov/wp-content/uploads/attachments/2012_General_Canvass.pdf.
- 64. Montana General Election Results (Chouteau County), November 6, 2012, Montana Secretary of State, http://mtelectionresults.gov/ResultsSW.aspx?type = CTYALL&cty=08&eid=4&map=CTY; Montana General Election Results (Yellowstone County), November 6, 2012, Montana Secretary of

State, http://mtelectionresults.gov/ResultsSW.aspx?type=CTYALL&cty=56&eid=4&map=CTY.

Chapter 14: "Khaihawana Punk" and Other Game Changers

- Senate Amendment 715 to the Safe Communities, Safe Schools Act of 2013, April 11, 2013, p. 16, https://www.congress.gov/113/crec/2013/04/11/CREC -2013-04-11-pt1-PgS2598-3.pdf.
- 2. "Avielle Rose Richman," Avielle Foundation, accessed April 10, 2020, https://aviellefoundation.org/about-the-foundation/avielle-rose-richman/.
- 3. Paul Bedard, "NRA Threatens Senators Who Back Toomey-Manchin Deal," Washington Examiner, April 11, 2013, https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/nra-threatens-senators-who-back-toomey-manchin-deal.
- 4. US Senate Roll Call Vote No. 97, April 17, 2013, https://www.senate.gov/legislative/LIS/roll_call_lists/roll_call_vote_cfm.cfm?congress=113&session=1&vote=00097.
- 5. Tovia Smith, "A Newtown Family's Campaign to Change How We Think about Violence," NPR, December 12, 2017, https://www.npr.org/2017/12/12/569060702/a-newtown-familys-campaign-to-change-how-we-think-about-violence.
- Michael Gold and Tyler Pager, "Sandy Hook Victim's Father Dies in Apparent Suicide in Newtown," New York Times, March 25, 2019, https://www .nytimes.com/2019/03/25/nyregion/sandy-hook-father.html.
- 7. "Welcome to the Avielle Foundation," The Avielle Foundation, accessed April 10, 2020, https://aviellefoundation.org/about-the-foundation/avielle-rose-richman/.
- 8. "Baucus to Retire at End of Term," *Great Falls Tribune*, April 23, 2013.
- 9. Associated Press, "Schweitzer says he won't run for Senate," *Ravalli Republic*, July 14, 2013.
- 10. Justin Franz, "The Rise and Fall of John Walsh," *Flathead Beacon*, October 29, 2014, https://flatheadbeacon.com/2014/10/29/rise-fall-john-walsh/.
- 11. "President Obama Announces His Intent to Nominate Senator Max Baucus as Ambassador to the People's Republic of China," White House Archives, December 20, 2013, https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2013/12/20/president-obama-announces-his-intent-nominate-senator-max-baucus-ambassa.
- 12. US Senate Roll Call Vote No. 25, February 6, 2014, https://www.senate.gov/legislative/LIS/roll_call_lists/roll_call_vote_cfm.cfm?congress=113&session=2&vote=00025.
- Associated Press, "Walsh Sworn in As Senator," Montana Standard, February 12, 2014.
- 14. Jonathan Martin, "Interactive: How Senator John Walsh Plagiarized a Final Paper," *New York Times*, July 23, 2014, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2014/07/23/us/politics/john-walsh-final-paper-plagiarism.html.
- 15. Jonathan Martin, "Senator's Thesis Turns Out to Be Remix of Others' Works, Uncited," *New York Times*, July 23, 2014, https://www.nytimes.com/2014/07/24/us/politics/montana-senator-john-walsh-plagiarized-thesis.html.

- Lee Newspapers, "Senator Will Finish Term, Which Ends in January," Missoulian, August 8, 2014.
- 17. Jonathan Martin, "Plagiarism Costs Degree for Senator John Walsh," *New York Times*, October 10, 2014, https://www.nytimes.com/2014/10/11/us/politics/plagiarism-costs-degree-for-senator-john-walsh.html.
- Associated Press, "Plagiarism Report Not Very Likely to Affect Senate Race," *Montana Standard*, October 12, 2014.
- 19. Martin, "Plagiarism Costs Degree."
- Montana General Election Results, November 4, 2014, Montana Secretary
 of State, https://sosmt.gov/wp-content/uploads/attachments/2014-General
 -Official-Statewide-Canvass.pdf.
- 21. "John Walsh, Realtor," website of Big Sky Brokers, Helena Montana, accessed April 10, 2020, https://www.bigskybrokers.com/john-walsh-realtor/.
- 22. James Hohmann, "NRSC Cops to Walsh Plagiarism Leak," *Politico*, October 30, 2014, https://www.politico.com/story/2014/10/strategists-peel-back-curtain-on-oppo-112358.
- 23. Associated Press, "Walsh Releases Military Records," *Great Falls Tribune*, January 27, 2014.
- 24. "Transcript: Pope Francis's speech to Congress," *Washington Post*, September 24, 2015, https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/social-issues/transcript -pope-franciss-speech-to-congress/2015/09/24/6d7d7ac8-62bf-11e5-8e9e -dce8a2a2a679_story.html.
- 25. New Hampshire General Election Results, November 8, 2016, New Hampshire Secretary of State, http://sos.nh.gov/2016USSGen.aspx?id=8589963690.
- Montana General Election Results, November 8, 2016, Montana Secretary of State, https://sosmt.gov/wp-content/uploads/attachments/2016GeneralStatew ideCanvass.pdf.
- 27. Associated Press, "Zinke: Senate Run vs. Tester Possible," *Independent Record* (Helena, MT), November 29, 2016.
- 28. Michael Wright, "Obama Administration Blocks New Mining Claims on 30,000 Acres in Paradise Valley," *Bozeman Daily Chronicle*, November 21, 2016, https://www.bozemandailychronicle.com/news/environment/obama-administration-blocks-new-mining-claims-on-acres-in-paradise/article_d1895a45-fa90-5fd6-98ce-c7e852efe7d5.html.
- 29. "Donald Trump Jr. in Montana," YouTube video, posted by "Redoubt News," October 30, 2018, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=2hkxvLH7tjg.
- 30. Jonathan Martin and Alexander Burns, "McConnell Eyed Ryan Zinke for a Senate Seat. Donald Trump Had Other Ideas," *New York Times*, December 16, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/16/us/politics/ryan-zinke -mitch-mcconnell-trump-cabinet.html.
- 31. Martin and Burns, "McConnell Eyed Ryan Zinke."

Chapter 15: Holes in Soles

- US Congressional Record, February 3, 2017, S672, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CREC-2017-02-03/pdf/CREC-2017-02-03.pdf.
- 2. US Senate Roll Call Vote No. 54, February 7, 2017, https://www.senate.gov

- /legislative/LIS/roll_call_lists/roll_call_vote_cfm.cfm?congress=115&session=1&vote=00054.
- 3. Keila Szpaller, "UM Not Alone in Losing Upward Bound Funds for Double-Spacing Error," May 1, 2017, https://missoulian.com/news/local/um-not-alone-in-losing-upward-bound-funds-for-double/article_6cedeb94-4c2f-503d-beb4-6ea871c82808.html.
- 4. "Tester Fights for First-Generation College Students at University of Montana," press release, Senator Jon Tester, April 28, 2017, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=5237.
- 5. Szpaller, "UM Not Alone."
- Wilson Andrews, "How Each Senator Voted on Trump's Cabinet and Administration Nominees," New York Times, May 11, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2017/01/31/us/politics/trump-cabinet-confirmation-votes.html.
- 7. "Congress Unanimously Clears Tester's Transparency and Accountability Bill," press release, Senator Jon Tester, January 17, 2017, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=4949; US Congress, Public Law 115-3, GAO Access and Oversight Act, January 31, 2017, https://www.congress.gov/115/plaws/publ3/PLAW-115publ3.pdf.
- 8. "President Trump Signs Tester's Bipartisan Bill to Improve Veterans Choice Program," press release, Senator Jon Tester, April 19, 2017, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=5213; US Congress, Public Law 115-26, VA Choice Improvement, April 19, 2017, https://www.congress.gov/115/plaws/publ26/PLAW-115publ26.pdf.
- 9. Jon Tester, "Tester Passes 20 Bipartisan Bills into Law this Congress," Medium, June 11, 2018, https://medium.com/@sen_jon_tester/trump-has-signed-16-of-testers-bills-into-law-this-congress-f4289c16912b.
- 10. Tom Lutey, "Tester Will Oppose Neil Gorsuch," *Billings Gazette*, April 2, 2017, https://billingsgazette.com/news/state-and-regional/govt-and-politics/tester-will-oppose-neil-gorsuch/article_2d8a04f7-7596-5527-a4f7-bcd32dc582c5.html.
- 11. Jon Tester, "Why I Cannot Support Judge Gorsuch," Medium, April 2, 2017, https://medium.com/@sen_jon_tester/why-i-cannot-support-judge-gorsuch -70c7b460cd7e.
- 12. US Senate Roll Call Vote No. 109, April 6, 2014, https://www.senate.gov/legislative/LIS/roll_call_lists/roll_call_vote_cfm.cfm?congress=115&session=1&vote=00109.
- 13. Susan Davis, "Senate Pulls 'Nuclear' Trigger to Ease Gorsuch Nomination," NPR, April 6, 2017, https://www.npr.org/2017/04/06/522847700/senate -pulls-nuclear-trigger-to-ease-gorsuch-confirmation.
- 14. US Senate Roll Call Vote No. 111, April 7, 2014, https://www.senate.gov/legislative/LIS/roll_call_lists/roll_call_vote_cfm.cfm?congress=115&session=1&vote=00111.
- 15. "A 'CLEAR' Path toward Meaningful, Fair Reform of Hometown Banking Regulation," *Banking on Montanans* (blog), Montana Bankers Association, June 9, 2017.
- 16. Public Law 115-174: "Economic Growth, Regulatory Relief...," US Congress, May 24, 2018, https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/senate-bill/2155/cosponsors.

- US Congressional Record, March 6, 2018, S1356, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CREC-2018-03-06/pdf/CREC-2018-03-06.pdf.
- 18. "News from Christopher Dodd and Barney Frank," Montanans for Tester email, March 20, 2018.
- 19. Tester, "Tester Passes 20."
- 20. "Tester Calls for Senate Hearing on Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women," press release, Senator Jon Tester, August 29, 2018, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=6382.
- 21. Tristan Scott, "Polson Woman Honors Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women," *Flathead Beacon*, March 27, 2018, https://flatheadbeacon.com/2018/03/27/polson-woman-honors-missing-murdered-indigenous-women/.
- 22. "Violence against American Indian and Alaska Native Women and Men," National Institute of Justice, September 2016, https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/249822.pdf.
- 23. Evan Simon, "A Family's Desperate Search for a Missing Young Woman Highlights Questions about Justice on Tribal Lands," ABC News, November 1, 2017, https://abcnews.go.com/US/familys-desperate-search-missing-young -woman-highlights-questions/story?id=50737963.
- 24. Testimony of Kimberly Loring Heavy Runner, US Senate Indian Affairs Committee, December 12, 2018 (at 2:07:23), https://www.indian.senate.gov/hearing/missing-and-murdered-confronting-silent-crisis-indian-country.
- 25. "Tester Calls for Senate Hearing on Missing and Murdered Native American Women," https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=6382.
- 26. Testimony of Kimberly Loring Heavy Runner.
- 27. Testimony of Kimberly Loring Heavy Runner.
- 28. "Missoula's Briana Lamb, Advocate for Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women, to be Tester's Guest at State of the Union," press release, Senator Jon Tester, February 1, 2019, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release &id=6606.
- 29. "Transcript: Remarks by President Trump in State of the Union Address," The White House, February 5, 2019, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-state-union-address-2/.
- 30. Donald J. Trump, Twitter (@realDonaldTrump), January 6, 2018 5:27 a.m., https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/status/949618475877765120.
- 31. Donald J. Trump, Twitter (@realDonaldTrump), January 6, 2018 5:30 a.m., https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/status/949619270631256064.
- 32. Donald J. Trump, Twitter (@realDonaldTrump), September 5, 2017 6:38 p.m., https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/status/905228667336499200.
- 33. "Transcript: Remarks by President Trump in Meeting with Bipartisan Members of Congress on Immigration," The White House, January 9, 2018, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-meeting-bipartisan-members-congress-immigration/.
- 34. "Transcript: Remarks by President Trump."
- 35. David M. Herszenhorn, "Widowed Homeowner Foils Trump in Atlantic City," *New York Times*, July 21, 1998, https://www.nytimes.com/1998/07/21/nyregion/widowed-homeowner-foils-trump-in-atlantic-city.html.

- 36. "TRUMPED: The Donald, the Widow and Eminent Domain," YouTube video, posted by "InstituteForJustice," May 16, 2011, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=SmM4ZBoppNQ.
- 37. Herszenhorn, "Widowed Homeowner."

Chapter 16: Whistleblowers Within

- 1. John T. Bennett, "White House Mum about Trump's Unprecedented Call for Senator's Resignation," *Roll Call*, May 2, 2018, https://www.rollcall.com/news/politics/trumps-call-senators-resignation-called-unprecedented.
- 2. Donald J. Trump, Twitter (@realDonaldTrump), April 28, 2018, 5:07 a.m., https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/status/990200773232529413.
- 3. Donald J. Trump, Twitter, April 28, 2018, 12:11 p.m., https://twitter.com/realdonaldtrump/status/990307626784362496.
- 4. "Trump goes after Tester Michigan rally, April 28, 2018," President Trump Remarks at Michigan Rally, C-SPAN user-created clip, April 28, 2018, https://www.c-span.org/video/?c4818137/trump-tester-michigan-rally -april-28-2018.
- 5. Maggie Haberman and Katie Rogers, "Trump Attacks Whistle-Blower's Sources and Alludes to Punishment for Spies," *New York Times*, September 26, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/26/us/politics/trump-whistle-blower-spy.html.
- 6. "Donald Trump physical examination results full press conference," YouTube video, posted by "Global News," January 16, 2018, https://youtu.be /OBZieO9fycE?t=111.
- 7. "Donald Trump physical examination results."
- 8. Ibid.
- 9. "Isakson Meets with VA Secretary Nominee Rear Admiral Ronny Jackson, M.D.," press release, Senator Johnny Isakson, April 16, 2018, https://www.isakson.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/2018/4/isakson-meets-with-va-secretary-nominee-rear-admiral-ronny-jackson-m-d.
- 10. "Tester: I Need to Know If Admiral Jackson Has What It Takes to Run the VA," press release, Senator Jon Tester, April 17, 2018, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=6097.
- 11. "Summary of Accusations Against Ronny Jackson," Senator Jon Tester, April 24, 2018, via *Washington Post*, https://apps.washingtonpost.com/g/documents/politics/ronny-jackson-summary-of-allegations/2922/.
- 12. "Tester/Isakson Statement on VA Secretary Nomination," press release, US Senate Veterans' Affairs Committee, April 24, 2018, https://www.veterans.senate.gov/newsroom/majority-news/isakson-tester_statement-on-va-secretary-nomination.
- 13. "Isakson/Tester Letter to White House re: Ronny Jackson," US Senate Veterans' Affairs Committee, April 24, 2018, https://www.veterans.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/20180424102245104.pdf.
- 14. "Trump on Ronny Jackson as VA nominee: 'It's totally his decision,'" YouTube video, posted by "CBS News," April 24, 2018, https://youtu.be/um4QhKxG3RI?t=300.

- 15. "Anderson Cooper: Trump fails to 'get the best people,'" YouTube video, posted by "CNN," April 24, 2018, https://youtu.be/_beA5vPkjdA?t=401.
- 16. "Anderson Cooper: Trump fails."
- 17. "Exclusive Interview: President Trump on Fox and Friends," YouTube video, posted by "FOX News," April 26, 2018, https://youtu.be/_lu_Hgw60Ns?t=183.
- 18. "Exclusive Interview: President Trump."
- 19. "Tester Statement on Jackson Nomination Withdrawal," press release, Senator Jon Tester, April 26, 2018, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=6119.
- 20. "Former Secretary of Defense Chuck Hagel Issues Statement on VA Secretary Nominee Withdrawal," press release, Senator Jon Tester, April 26, 2018, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=6121.
- 21. "Trump on Dr. R. Jackson," C-SPAN user-created clip, September 21, 2019, https://www.c-span.org/video/?c4818078/trump-dr-r-jackson.
- Juana Summers and Manu Raju, "VA Nominee Drunkenly Banged on Female Employees Door During Overseas Trip, Sources Say," CNN, April 27, 2018, https://www.cnn.com/2018/04/24/politics/ronny-jackson-door-allegations/index.html.
- "Response to Reports Secret Service Personnel Forced to Intervene During President Protective Mission Visit," press release, US Secret Service, April 26, 2018, https://www.secretservice.gov/data/press/releases/2018/18-APR /CMR_19-18_final.pdf.
- 24. Amy Gardner and Seung Min Kim, "White House: No Evidence That Ronny Jackson 'Wrecked' a Vehicle as President's Physician," *Washington Post*, April 28, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/white -house-no-evidence-that-ronny-jackson-wrecked-a-vehicle-as-presidents -physician/2018/04/27/083cc9e8-4a39-11e8-9072-f6d4bc32f223_story.html.
- 25. Jeff Zeleny, Twitter (@jeffzeleny), April 28, 2018, 6:25 a.m., https://twitter.com/jeffzeleny/status/990220398586458112.
- Chris Cillizza, "Donald Trump Hints He Has Dirt on This Senator," CNN, April 30, 2018, https://www.cnn.com/2018/04/30/politics/jon-tester-donald-trump-ronny-jackson/index.html.
- 27. "Sen. Tester Gives First TV Interview Since Trump Called on Him Resign," YouTube video, posted by "KPAX-TV," May 4, 2018, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ZlPZ69Fn4-4.
- 28. Manu Raju, "Exclusive: Pence's Doctor Alerted WH Aides about Ronny Jackson Concerns Last Fall," CNN, May 1, 2018, https://www.cnn.com/2018/04/30/politics/karen-pence-doctor-privacy-ronny-jackson/index.html.
- Ánderson Cooper and Gary Tuchman, "AC360" (Transcript), May 1, 2018, transcripts.cnn.com/TRANSCRIPTS/1805/01/acd/02.html.
- 30. "Disgraceful," YouTube video, posted by "America First Action Super PAC," May 1, 2018, https://www.youtube.com/watch?time_continue =16&v=eVKHxlsYnXE.
- 31. "Jon Tester's Got to Go | Montana Senate," YouTube video, posted by "NRSC," July 2, 2018, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=mk9jNtIQs78&feature=youtu.be.

Chapter 17: How to Pronounce "Montana"

- Barbara Starr, "Pentagon Opens Investigation into Ronny Jackson Allegations," CNN, June 4, 2018, https://www.cnn.com/2018/06/04/politics/pentagon-investigation-ronny-jackson/index.html.
- 2. Ashley Parker, "Ronny Jackson Won't Return to Job as Trump's Physician," *Washington Post*, April 29, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/ronny-jackson-wont-return-to-job-as-trumps-physician/2018/04/29/101d2bfe-4c0e-11e8-84a0-458a1aa9ac0a_story.html.
- 3. Freddy Monares, "Montana U.S. Senate Candidate Claims Primary Home Tax Break in California," *Bozeman Daily Chronicle*, November 17, 2017, https://www.bozemandailychronicle.com/news/politics/montana-u-s-senate-candidate-claims-primary-home-tax-break/article_a0be62e3-2ba1-5396
- 4. -a3fc-ff70da1f1dd6.html.
- 5. MT Democratic Party, Twitter (@MT Dems), March 23, 2018, 11:06 a.m., https://twitter.com/MTDems/status/977245239474774016.
- 6. Edward O'Brien, "Matt Rosendale Announces Run for Montana Senate Seat," Montana Public Radio, July 31, 2017, https://www.mtpr.org/post/matt-rosendale-announces-run-montana-senate-seat.
- Cameron Joseph, "Montana Senate Candidate's Claims to Be a Rancher Are Partly Bull," *Talking Points Memo*, May 29, 2018, https://talkingpointsmemo.com/dc/montana-gop-senate-candidate-matt-rosendale-claims-to-be-a-rancher-are-partly-bull.
- 8. Cameron Joseph, "Montana GOP Senate Candidate Quietly Scrubs 'Rancher' from His Campaign Bios," *Talking Points Memo*, September 6, 2018, https://talkingpointsmemo.com/dc/montana-gop-senate-candidate-quietly-scrubs-rancher-from-his-campaign-bios.
- 9. Holly Michels, "Title Company Error Leads to Incorrect Form for Rosendale," *Independent Record* (Helena, MT), April 25, 2018, https://helenair.com/news/state-and-regional/govt-and-politics/title-company-error-erroneously-described-rosendale-as-maryland-resident-long/article_dc7ece75-32aa-598e-99a9-32cd1ea6dcd7.html.
- 10. Simone Pathé, "Matt Rosendale Wins Montana GOP Senate Primary," *Roll Call*, June 6, 2018, https://www.rollcall.com/news/politics/rosendale-wins-montana-gop-senate-primary.
- 11. "Matt Rosendale addresses supporters after winning Montana Republican U.S. Senate primary," YouTube video, posted by "KTVH Helena," June 6, 2018, https://youtu.be/XLjrnt5JKic?t=125.
- 12. "Transcript: Remarks by President Trump at Signing of S.2155, Economic Growth, Regulatory Relief, and Consumer Protection Act," The White House, May 24, 2018, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-signing-s-2155-economic-growth-regulatory-relief-consumer-protection-act/.
- 13. Public Law 115-174, Economic Growth, Regulatory Relief and Consumer Protection Act, US Congress, May 24, 2018, https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/senate-bill/2155/cosponsors.
- 14. "Tester to DeVos: Your Decision Has Serious Consequences," press release,

- Senator Jon Tester, May 16, 2017, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=5261.
- 15. "After Tester's Demands, DeVos Reverses Course on University of Montana Upward Bound Application," press release, Senator Jon Tester, May 24, 2017, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=5277.
- 16. "Tester Defends Montana Students Against DeVos' Harmful Decisions," press release, Senator Jon Tester, October 1, 2018, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=6469.
- 17. "Tester Named One of the Most Effective Senators in Washington," press release, Senator Jon Tester, September 28, 2017, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=5566.
- 18. Tester, "Tester Passes 20."
- 19. "President Trump Signs Montana Delegation's Bill to Rename Three VA Facilities in Honor of Montana Veterans," press release, Senator Jon Tester, June 7, 2018, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=6213.
- 20. "FULL EVENT: Donald Trump Billings Montana Rally (5 26 16)," YouTube video, posted by "Chris Stevens," September 3, 2016, https://youtu.be/q4zpBiUivOQ?t=238.
- 21. Tom Lutey, "Montanans Share Concerns over US-China Trade War with Tester," *Billings Gazette*, July 6, 2018, https://billingsgazette.com/news/state-and-regional/govt-and-politics/montanans-share-concerns-over-u-s--china-trade-war/article_b7d68bbd-6b23-5b94-bf97-8ec2d16e0792.html.
- 22. Montanans for Tester newspaper ad, *Great Falls Tribune*, July 5, 2018, p. S4.
- 23. John Verhovek, "Democratic Sen. Jon Tester Thanks Trump in Full-Page Ad ahead of Rally," ABC News, July 5, 2018, https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/democratic-sen-jon-tester-trump-full-page-ad/story?id=56382201.
- 24. Don Trump Jr., "Jon Tester Is No Partner of President Trump," *Great Falls Tribune*, July 3, 2018, https://www.greatfallstribune.com/story/opinion/2018/07/03/donald-trump-jr-jon-tester-no-partner-president-trump-rally-great-falls-montana/756781002/.
- 25. Cory Walsh, "Pearl Jam Concert Had Hometown Feel, from Ament to Montana Flags to Missoula Lyrics," *Missoulian*, August 14, 2018, https://missoulian.com/news/local/pearl-jam-concert-had-hometown-feel-from-ament-to-montana/article_fe5be2e4-19fd-52c1-8749-b408c0aee7c5.html.
- Matt Volz, "Republicans Blast Pearl Jam Poster of Burning White House," Associated Press, August 15, 2018, https://www.apnews.com/bcd3b47b1a 2b4106bb7557aeb03168a5.
- 27. Volz, "Republicans Blast."
- 28. "Defend Freedom. Defeat Two-Faced Tester!" YouTube video, posted by "NRA," September 6, 2018, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=AuqwhCm_MZs.
- Lachlan Markay "Exclusive: Audio Reveals Potentially Illegal Coordination between NRA and Montana Senate Hopeful Matt Rosendale," *Daily Beast*, September 13, 2018, https://www.thedailybeast.com/exclusive-audio-revealspotentially-illegal-coordination-between-nra-and-montana-senate-hopefulmatt-rosendale.
- 30. Lachlan, "Matt Rosendale on NRA support," Soundcloud, September 13, 2018, https://soundcloud.com/user-379527848/matt-rosendale-on-nra-support.

- 31. John Adams, "Daily Beast Audio Reveals Potential Illegal Coordination between NRA and Matt Rosendale," Montana Public Radio, September 13, 2018, https://www.mtpr.org/post/daily-beast-audio-reveals-potential-illegal -coordination-between-nra-and-matt-rosendale.
- 32. "Speech: Donald Trump Holds a Political Rally in Billings, Montana September 6, 2018," YouTube video, posted by "Factbase Videos," September 6, 2018, https://youtu.be/Fbg4Cs7wgZc?t=2162.
- 33. "Speech: Donald Trump."
- 34. Sarah Mervosh, "How 'Plaid Shirt Guy' Got Prime Seating at a Trump Rally," *New York Times*, September 9, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/09/09/us/politics/trump-rally-vip-tickets.html.
- "AP FACT CHECK: Emails show Tester did try to meet with Kavanaugh," Associated Press, October 4, 2018, https://www.apnews.com/a80ea097dca 0471b81108d52843590fd.
- EPIC, "National Archives Confirms Existence of Numerous Kavanaugh Records on Surveillance Programs," October 3, 2018, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=GCtR0OyHiK8.
- 37. Hina Shamsi, "On National Security, Kavanaugh Has a History of Extreme Deference to the President," ACLU blog, August 29, 2018, https://www.aclu.org/blog/national-security/national-security-kavanaugh-has-history-extreme-deference-president.
- 38. "Judge Brett Kavanaugh The Court: Power, policy, and self-government | LIVE STREAM," YouTube video, posted by "American Enterprise Institute," March 31, 2016, https://youtu.be/GCtR0OyHiK8?t=2647.
- 39. "Tester: 'I Have Concerns about Kavanaugh's Record," press release, Senator Jon Tester, September 28, 2018, https://www.tester.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=6466.
- 40. US Senate Roll Call Vote No. 223, October 6, 2018, https://www.senate.gov/legislative/LIS/roll_call_lists/roll_call_vote_cfm.cfm?congress=115&session=2&vote=00223.
- 41. Associated Press, "Montana Sen. Tester a 'No' Vote on Kavanaugh Confirmation," *US News & World Report*, September 28, 2018, https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/montana/articles/2018-09-28/montana-senators-split-on-accusations-against-kavanaugh.
- 42. "Montana U.S. Senate Candidates Trade Barbs over Debate Plans," NBC Montana, June 11, 2018, https://nbcmontana.com/news/local/rosendale-wont-debate-tester-sunday-cites-fathers-day.
- 43. "Tester Rosendale on Public Lands," C-Span user-created clip, October 5, 2019, https://www.c-span.org/video/?c4821156/tester-rosendale-public-lands.
- 44. "Montana's U.S. Senate candidates debate," YouTube video, posted by "KRTV News," October 14, 2018, https://youtu.be/C182vB2ucKw?t=3281.
- 45. Mike Ferguson, "President Trump's Billings Visit Cost Taxpayers \$59K in Law Enforcement Overtime," *Billings Gazette*, September 14, 2018, https://billingsgazette.com/news/state-and-regional/govt-and-politics/president-trump-s-billings-visit-cost-taxpayers-k-in-law/article_9e4bd177-a16d-5edb-b18c-21eef7ad9507.html.
- 46. Nicholas Deshais, "Trump Reminds Missoula Crowd of His 2016 Win, Lauds

- GOP Senate Candidate, Praises Assault of Journalist," *Spokesman-Review* (Spokane, WA), October 18, 2018, https://www.spokesman.com/stories/2018/oct/18/rallying-supporters-in-missoula-trump-gathers-mome/.
- 47. "Speech: Donald Trump Holds a Political Rally in Missoula, Montana October 18, 2018," YouTube video, posted by "Factbase Videos," October 18, 2018, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=uAePpc9-OrM&feature=youtu.be&t=3520.
- 48. US Senate Roll Call Vote No. 163, July 23, 2018, https://www.senate.gov/legislative/LIS/roll_call_lists/roll_call_vote_cfm.cfm?congress=115&session=2&vote=00163.
- "Speech: Donald Trump Holds a Political Rally in Missoula, Montana October 18."
- 50. Tommy Martino, "Missoula County Seeks \$13K for Costs during Trump Rally," *Missoulian*, October 25, 2018, https://missoulian.com/news/local/missoula-county-seeks-k-for-costs-during-trump-rally/article_1ea96b64-8a6a-542f-ad7b-8a18af136e6b.html.
- 51. Lisa Hagen, "Cook Political Report Shifts Three Senate Races toward Republicans," *The Hill*, October 4, 2018, https://thehill.com/homenews/campaign/409969-cook-political-report-shifts-three-senate-races-towards-republicans.
- 52. Sarah Vowell, "Did Hell Freeze Over? My Republican Dad Is Voting for a Democrat," *New York Times*, October 12, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/10/12/opinion/sunday/jon-tester-democrat-montana-senate-west.html.
- 53. Corin Cates-Carney, "Jeff Bridges Campaigns for Jon Tester in Bozeman," Montana Public Radio, October 17, 2018, https://www.mtpr.org/post/jeff-bridges-campaigns-jon-tester-bozeman.
- 54. "Actor Jeff Bridges endorses Jon Tester at Montana State University," YouTube video, posted by "KTVH Helena," October 17, 2018, https://youtu.be/_bK6r6Ug _d4?t=40.
- 55. Larisa Casillas "5,000 Attend Donald Trump Rally in Belgrade," NBC Montana, November 3, 2018, https://nbcmontana.com/news/local/5000-attend-donald-trump-rally-in-belgrade.
- 56. "Senator Jon Tester Victory Speech," C-SPAN, November 7, 2018, https://www.c-span.org/video/?454233-1/senator-jon-tester-delivers-victory-remarks.
- 57. "Watch Now: President Trump's full press conference after Midterm Elections results," YouTube video, posted by "CBS News," November 7, 2018, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=-67ZrVAX58A&t=4562.
- 58. "More Than \$70 Million Spent in Montana US Senate Race," Associated Press, December 10, 2018, https://www.apnews.com/68d7dab124f44fbf91 afe12695fc3d24.
- 59. Montana General Election Results, November 6, 2018, Montana Secretary of State, https://sosmt.gov/wp-content/uploads/2018GeneralReportStateCanvass.pdf.

Epilogue: Gone the Sun

 Burgess Everett and Heather Caygle, "Senate Democrats Break with Pelosi over Impeachment Trial," *Politico*, January 8, 2020, https://www.politico.com/news/2020/01/08/senate-democrats-break-pelosi-over-impeachment-096224.

- 2. "REAL TIME WITH BILL MAHER S17 E8," YouTube video, posted by "Real Time with Bill Maher," March 28, 2019, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ztuTVWQ42Js&.
- 3. "CAP Ideas 2019: Sen. Jon Tester (D-MT)," YouTube video, posted by "see-progress," May 24, 2019, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=FGpAYO9eQlY.
- 4. "REAL TIME."
- 5. "Donald Trump Jr. in Montana," YouTube video, posted by "Redoubt News," October 30, 2018, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=2hkxvLH7tjg; Thomas Plank, "Donald Trump Jr. Headlines 'Montana Victory Tour' in East Helena," *Independent Record* (Helena, MT), October 26, 2018, https://helenair.com/news/local/donald-trump-jr-headlines-montana-victory-tour-in-east-helena/article_e0ada12f-228a-5e7e-9157-3fa3f0cb2071.html.
- 6. "Sen. Tester Targets Dark Money," *CQ on Congress* (podcast), via *Roll Call*, December 21, 2018, https://www.rollcall.com/news/podcasts/sen-tester-targets-dark-money.
- 7. "Debt to the Penny," TreasuryDirect.gov, May 5, 2020, https://treasurydirect.gov/NP/debt/search?startMonth=05&startDay=05&startYear=2020&end Month=&endDay=&endYear=.
- 8. "Debt to the Penny," TreasuryDirect.gov, October 16, 2019, https://treasurydirect.gov/NP/debt/search?startMonth=10&startDay=16&startYear=2019&endMonth=&endDay=&endYear=.
- 9. "Neil deGrasse Tyson On Coronavirus: Will People Listen To Science?" You-Tube video, posted by "The Late Show with Stephen Colbert," March 7, 2020, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=jB4FUHHMI24.
- 10. "4/23/20: Members of the Coronavirus Task Force Hold a Press Briefing," YouTube video, posted by "The White House," April 23, 2020, https://youtu.be/PsQnfpfIa_o?t=1588.
- 11. Katie Rogers, Christine Hauser, Alan Yuhas, and Maggie Haberman, "Trump's Suggestion That Disinfectants Could Be Used to Treat Coronavirus Prompts Aggressive Pushback," *New York Times*, April 24, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/24/us/politics/trump-inject-disinfectant-bleach-coronavirus.html.
- 12. "President Trump Participates in a Signing Ceremony," YouTube video, posted by "The White House," April 24, 2020, https://youtu.be/m4_wdAY8opM?t=1421.